CENTRAL VIRGINIA WASTE MANAGEMENT AUTHORITY BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING MINUTES APRIL 21, 2017

CRATER PLANNING DISTRICT COMMISSION PETERSBURG, VIRGINIA

MEMBERS/ALTERNATES PRESENT

Voting:

J. Allen Lane (M-Henrico), Chairman Marcia R. Phillips (M-Chesterfield), Vice-Chair Edward Watson (M-Hopewell), Director

Lee Slöppy (M-Ashland)

Scott Zaremba (M-Chesterfield)

Jeffrey T. Howard (A-Chesterfield)

Doug Smith (M-Colonial Heights)

Dwayne Jones (A-Goochland)

Stephen Chidsey, (M-Hanover)

Scott Wyatt (M-Hanover)

Robert C. Whiteman (M-Henrico)

Bentley P. Chan (A-Henrico)

Patricia Paige (M-New Kent)

Daniel Harrison (M-Petersburg)

David McNeel (M-Richmond)

Non-Voting:

Michael Flagg (A-Hanover) Jon Clary (A-Henrico) William Riggleman (A-Petersburg)

MEMBERS/ALTERNATES NOT PRESENT

Mark Kukoski (M-Richmond), Treasurer

Jennifer Schontag (A-Ashland)

Mike Mee (M-Charles City)

Zach Trogdon (A-Charles City)

Robert L. Dunn (M-Chesterfield)

Clay Bowles (A-Chesterfield)

William E. Henley (A-Colonial Heights)

Leigh Dunn (M-Goochland)

Randy Hardman (A-Hanover)

Marcia E. Kelley (M-Henrico)

Arthur D. Petrini (A-Henrico)

Monique Robertson (A-Hopewell)

James H. Burrell (A-New Kent)

Elliot Danburg (M-Powhatan)

Johnny Melis (A-Powhatan)

George Poulson (M-Prince George)

Rod M. Compton (A-Prince George)

Dr. Emmanuel Adediran (M-Richmond)

Johnnie Allen (A-Richmond)

Staff:

Kimberly A. Hynes, Executive Director

Pichard Nolan, Director of Operations

eresa Eckhout, Accounting and Financial Manager
eginald D. Thompson, Operations Technician

rica Long, Part-time Administrative Assistant

Guests:

Valerie Brockett - County of Prince George

With a quorum in attendance Chairman J. Allen Lane (M-Henrico) called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

CHAIRMAN'S AGENDA

Item No. 1: Public Comment Period

Chairman Lane opened the floor for public comment. Without any requests to address the Board, he closed the public comment period.

Item No. 2: Minutes of the Regular Meeting of March 17, 2017

Chairman Lane opened the floor for a motion to accept the minutes of the regular meeting of March 17, 2017 as submitted. A motion was made by Mrs. M. Phillips (M-Chesterfield), seconded by Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico), and carried that the minutes of the March 17, 2017 Central Virginia Waste Management Authority (CVWMA) Board of Directors meeting be approved as submitted.

Item No. 3: Chairman's Report

Chairman Lane appointed the Nominating Committee. Mr. M. Kukoski, Treasurer (M-Richmond) will serve as Chair of the Nominating Committee and Mr. L. Sloppy (M-Ashland) and Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico) will also serve as members. Mrs. Kim Hynes, CVWMA Executive Director, reminded the Board that the Nominating Committee will provide a recommended slate of officers at the May Board meeting, and the election will take place at the June Board meeting. The new officers will take office effective July 1.

Item No. 4: Treasurer's Report

Financial Reports for March 2017

Mrs. Terry Eckhout, CVWMA Accounting and Financial Manager, presented the Treasurer's Report on behalf of Mr. M. Kukoski (M-Richmond), Treasurer. Mrs. T. Eckhout reported that the financial activity is consistent with previous months and the Authority continues to remain within total budget in all funds as of March 31, 2017. She added that CVWMA has a combined net income of \$133,964 year to date, and the net income will decrease, as the authority incurs additional expenses the last quarter of the fiscal year. Mrs. T. Eckhout stated that Staff will be evaluating projected revenues and expenses as compared to the budget and will bring any necessary transfers to the Board in May.

Chairman Lane then opened the floor for a motion to accept and file the Treasurer's Report for March 2017 as submitted. A motion was made by Mr. S. Wyatt (M-Hanover), seconded by Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover), and carried that the Treasurer's Report for March 2017 be approved, accepted, and filed as submitted.

Item No. 5: Strategic Planning Update

Mrs. K. Hynes presented the third quarterly report on the Strategic Plan implementation. She went over the Strategic Plan dashboard which included the four goals: Protection of Environmental Resources, Customer Focus, Educational Resources and Financial Stewardship Through a Well-Run Organization. She then provided details on each goal, objective and initiative and the progress being made toward each. Mrs. K. Hynes also mentioned that each goal now defines which committee or person has responsibility for it; to ensure that it happens.

Chairman Lane stated that a lot of work has gone into the preparation of the strategic plan and suggested everyone to consider it and present any questions or suggestions they may have to the Staff.

STAFF AGENDA

Item No. 6: 2016 Recycling Rate Report

Mr. Reggie Thompson, CVWMA Operations Technician, presented the calculation of the 2016 Recycling Rate. He reminded the Board of the Solid Waste Management Plan regulations requiring regions (such as the CVWMA) and towns, cities and counties not part of a designated region and have a population more than 100,000 to submit a recycling rate report to the Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ) annually by April 30th for the previous calendar year that documents the recycling efforts of the area. He noted that Virginia has a two-tier recycling rate which requires a 25 percent recycling rate or a 15 percent rate if qualified. He asserted that the solid waste planning unit must have a population density less than 100 persons per square mile or an unemployment rate of 50 percent greater than the statewide average to qualify for a 15 percent recycling rate. Further, Mr. R. Thompson reminded the Board that under the 2012 legislation, those with a population less than 100,000 are now required to submit a report every 4 years.

Mr. R. Thompson reported the Recycling Rate is calculated by the amount of MSW generated within the region and the amount of materials recycled in 2016. He added that Staff obtained the 2016 Weldon Copper Population estimate for the region. He stated that Staff also surveyed several recycling processors for their 2016 recycling tonnage from CVWMA's region only.

Mr. R. Thompson added MSW is calculated by multiplying the population in the region by the most recent waste generation rate provided by the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), which is 4.44 pounds per person per day, slightly more than the previous year of 4.40 pounds.

Continuing Mr. R. Thompson reported that CVWMA surveyed 40 processors and received responses from 30 for a 75% response rate.

Mr. R. Thompson reported that the recycling rate including the base rate (53.9%) plus the credit tonnage percentage (5%) results in a total recycling rate for the region of 58.9%. He indicated that the 2016 recycling rate of 58.9% is slightly higher than the 2015 rate of 58.8%. In conclusion, there was more material recycled in 2016, the waste generation rate is up, the population is up, and the amount of MSW generated within our region is up.

Item No. 7: Residential Recycling Program Update

Mr. Rich Nolan, CVWMA Director of Operations, reported that the total tonnage collected year to date is 28,386 tons, 761 tons less than last year. He reported a large decrease in Chesterfield County compared to last year of 1,415 tons is due to County Waste collecting material that is no longer being collected in CVWMA's program. County Waste reports collecting 2,331 tons for the same time period in Chesterfield County. He added that the volume collected in the other jurisdictions is consistent with a year ago.

Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover) asked if Staff is going to continue tracking tonnage collected from County Waste, and are there any other vendors providing curbside recycling like Donnie's and County Waste. He also asked if County Waste and other vendors can supply tonnage information on

other jurisdictions. Mr. R. Nolan stated that Staff will consider tracking recycling collected in other jurisdictions by County Waste.

Mr. R. Nolan mentioned CVWMA has received \$530,470 in recycling rebate fiscal year to date. He added that the Authority received \$23.83/ton in rebate money last month, compared to the minimum amount required of \$20.00/ton. An increase in commodity pricing provided the increase in rebate revenue. Mr. R. Nolan added that there was a total of 308 misses in March compared to 507 in 2016.

Item No. 8: Municipal Solid Waste (MSW) Program

Mr. Reggie Thompson, CVWMA Operations Technician, reported that the month of March was another great month for County Waste and CFS. Staff recorded four misses in Ashland and nine misses for the Chesterfield tax relief program for County Waste. Mr. R. Thompson reported that CFS had a great month with 93 misses recorded from the entire Tri-City region. He reported in Colonial Heights, 16 misses were recorded; 41 misses in Hopewell; and 36 misses in Petersburg. Mr. R. Thompson mentioned that CFS is also current on their cart deliveries.

Mrs. K. Hynes reported on the City of Petersburg trash and recycling program. She mentioned that the city is current on their payments. Mrs. K. Hynes stated that the Staff informed the Executive Committee and Technical Advisory Committee that on March 31st, the Authority received a letter from the City of Petersburg Attorney terminating the service agreement for trash and recycling collection effective July 1, 2017. She added that Staff responded to the letter and has yet to hear back from the administration. Mrs. K. Hynes stated that Staff has notified the contractor, Container First Services (CFS) to terminate the contract and remove all the carts immediately following the last collection in June. She added that the City was notified and CVWMA will notify the residents as well in June. She stated that Staff and representatives of the City have a meeting scheduled after the Board meeting today to discuss the contract with the City of Petersburg.

Mr. D. Harrison (M-Petersburg) informed the Board that the City had asked the Robert Bob Group to look at each of the contracts, and has brought in Mr. William Howland, a retired Public Works Director from Washington, D.C., to help as well. He stated that the termination is not finalized yet. Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover) suggested that if a notice of termination letter was written and sent in, it is considered finalized. Mrs. K. Hynes stated that the notice of termination will be further discussed.

Item No. 9: Operations and Program Statistics

Mrs. K. Hynes informed the Board that Staff sent a letter notifying eWaste Tech Systems, CVWMA's ewaste vendor, that they were in default of their contract. She stated that eWaste Tech has provided electronic waste collection and recycling services since July 2015; collecting computers, televisions and other electronics at events, pick up locations and school systems. Mrs. K. Hynes added that they have been doing great work, until the Authority recently learned that eWaste Tech has not properly handled the disposal of televisions and monitors. She stated that eWaste Tech's warehouse is filled with material, and since then the Authority has put them on notice that they can no longer collect anymore material until the warehouse is cleaned up due to a violation of the contract. Mrs. K. Hynes explained to the Board that the Authority tried working with Mr. Felipe Wright, President and CEO, and the issue is not being resolved.

Mrs. K. Hynes mentioned that the Authority is currently in an emergency contract basis until a new procurement is conducted. Staff has found three vendors; Securis, GEEP and a local recycling company 2nd Life to provide the services.

- Mr. J. Howard (A-Chesterfield) stated that it is an unfavorable issue with eWaste Tech Systems, considering localities never had any issues with eWaste Tech. Mrs. K. Hynes stated that although they did a great job, what has transpired is against federal regulations.
- Mr. J. Clary (A-Henrico) asked if there was a time frame on a new procurement for electronics waste. Mrs. K. Hyncs replied that Staff is currently working on one. Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover) mentioned that in the TAC meetings they had previously discussed having a contract with two options; one that included televisions, and one that did not. Mr. J. Howard (A-Chesterfield) stated that if the jurisdictions had their own electronics collection they would still need a vendor to dispose of the materials properly. Mrs. M. Phillips (M-Chesterfield) added that there is not an infrastructure for television demand.
- Mrs. K. Hynes stated that Staff is working with Jim Snyder, CVWMA's attorney, concerning the electronics contract. She informed the Board that eWaste Tech gave CVWMA a \$25,000 cash bond and it will be used to defray the cost of the upcoming scheduled electronics events and pickups. She stated that any remainder can be used to help clean up some of the material stored in the warehouse.
- Mr. R. Nolan reported that Staff prepared Memorandum Of Understandings with several vendors to collect and recycle ewaste in the meantime. He mentioned that the event on April 15th with the collection of household hazardous waste in Prince George was well attended. He added the following e-cycling events are coming up: April 22nd and Powhatan is also providing Tire Collection and Freon removal; April 29th Hanover will be collecting household hazardous waste, latex paint and will have a hard drive shredder. He added events in May include: May 6th City of Richmond and Henrico will host e-waste events with 2nd Life; May 13th in Henrico with 2nd Life and May 20th Chesterfield County with Securis including hard drive shredding. He added a new RFP is in process with several new provisions included.
- Mr. R. Nolan stated that the March program statistics were available for the Board. He mentioned commodity prices continue to increase. Mr. R. Nolan reported for the month of March the pricing for mixed paper increased from \$90/ton to \$100/ton; the pricing for cardboard increased from \$145/ton to \$185/ton. In addition, he stated that because of the commodity increases the drop-off programs are receiving a co-mix rebate for the roll-off material of the maximum \$25/ton.

Item No. 10: Consideration of Resolution 17-10: Awarding the Contract for Textile Collecting and Recycling

Mr. R. Nolan reported that a Request for Proposals (RFP) was issued February 13, 2017 for Collecting and Recycling Textiles to include placing collection boxes at designated sites to collect used clothing and other items such as shoes and belts, servicing the boxes and recycling/reusing the collected materials. He mentioned that one proposal was received, opened and read March 17, 2017 at 2:00 p.m. by CVWMA staff and the proposal was reviewed with the Technical Advisory Committee. Mr. R. Nolan mentioned that the recommendation of the committee is the execution of an agreement with Goodwill of Central Virginia for the collecting and recycling of textiles. The term of the contract will be for an initial period of five years beginning on May 1, 2017 and ending April 30, 2022. The contract will also include an additional five-year renewal option.

A motion was made by Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover), seconded by Mrs. M. Phillips (M-Chesterfield), and carried that **Resolution 17-10** be approved, accepted, and filed as submitted.

Item No. 11: Consideration of Resolution 17-11: Amending the Solid Waste Transporting and Disposal Services Contract

Mr. R. Nolan reported that the Solid Waste Transporting and Disposal Services Contract between the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority (CVWMA) and County Waste LLC, formerly, Virginia Waste Services (VWS) dated December 14, 2012 is for a period beginning July 1, 2013 and ending June 30, 2023. This Contract provides for the hauling and disposal of Municipal Solid Waste (MSW) from the Chesterfield Northern and Southern Convenience Center locations. This will be the third addendum to this contract. The first addendum was to provide for an equipment operator only for the Northern and Southern Convenience Center locations of Chesterfield County and the second addendum was for a hauling price for a smaller 40 cy roll-off (overflow) container.

Mr. R. Nolan mentioned the third addendum will provide for an hourly rate for labor and equipment on Sundays for staging. He stated that the change is due to the Shoosmith landfill now being closed on Sundays and County Waste is no longer able to haul material for disposal on this very busy day for the Convenience Centers. He added that the amendment requests an additional rate be added to the Contract for moving and staging containers at the Northern and Southern Convenience sites on Sundays when the landfill is closed. The additional rate is \$89.00 per hour. The amendment also includes the purchase of additional trailers and containers for the staging at both locations to accommodate volume increase received on the weekends.

Mr. R. Nolan stated that CVWMA and Chesterfield County are working with County Waste on other alternatives that will afford efficiencies and cost savings to the County in the future. These additional adjustments will also be factored into a future addendum to the Contract and Amendments to the Service Agreement.

A motion was made by Mr. S. Zaremba (M-Chesterfield), seconded by Mrs. M. Phillips (M-Chesterfield), and carried that **Resolution 17-11** be approved, accepted, and filed as submitted.

Item No. 12: Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) Report

Mr. R. Nolan reported that the TAC discussed Petersburg, eWaste Tech issues and the upcoming expiring contracts. He mentioned that Staff met with all four respondents to the debris monitoring RFP. Mr. R. Nolan added that disaster recovery vendors will be in on Monday, April 24th for interviews. These contracts will be awarded at the May Board meeting.

Mr. R. Nolan reported that Staff approved the feather banner design for the various convenience centers to promote the acceptance of the new commodities. He stated that the next TAC meeting is scheduled for May 4, 2017.

Item No. 13: Earth Day 2017

Mrs. K. Hynes reported that tomorrow April 22nd is Earth Day and Staff is busy with outreach programs and events throughout the region as well as promoting member jurisdiction collection events. Nancy Drumheller and Pam Cooper created a Recycling and Your Watershed Corn Hole game, which focuses on recycling, litter prevention, proper waste disposal, watersheds, and water quality. She added that it is applicable for all the member jurisdictions and is being used for Earth Day events in Chesterfield, New Kent, Powhatan, and Richmond. Mrs. N. Drumheller will provide a complete recap of Earth Day and month activities at the next meeting.

Item No. 14: Public Information

Waste Reduction News

Mrs. K. Hynes, reported that the April 2017 Waste Reduction News electronic newsletter included: What are YOU doing for Earth Day? Special Collection Recycling Events Planned for April and May, National Prescription Drug Take Back Day, April 29, and Spring Cleaning. Mrs. K. Hynes added that the e-newsletter was distributed to 1,185 email subscribers.

Promotion and Outreach

Mrs. K. Hynes reported that Staff responded to 35 requests for the month, and of these requests, 30 were for presentations and three were for educational materials. In addition, Staff received two requests to for events. Staff estimates impacting over 1,570 people and distributed 5,105 educational materials.

Website Statistics, Social Media, and Curbside Email Reminder

Mrs. K. Hynes mentioned the website statistical data for the month of March: 20,023 unique visitors made 35,308 visits to 218,558 pages. Mrs. K. Hynes added that the top web pages viewed were: Homepage cvwma.com, Curbside Recycling –What to Recycle, Electronics, 2017 CVWMA Recycling Schedule (pdf). Event calendar had 1,241 views and the News feed had 623 items viewed.

Mrs. K. Hynes reported that Staff continues to see a lot of social media activity promoting new commodities, outreach events and locality events. Mrs. K. Hynes reported a total of 207 new subscribers signed up for the email reminder in the month of March, with total subscribers now at 27,475 as of March 31, 2017.

Item No. 15: Administrative

Mrs. K. Hynes reported that DEQ is accepting comments from solid waste planning units on proposed changes to the solid waste planning regulations. The proposal includes clarifications and formal inclusion of current practices. She stated that the comments are due back to the DEQ by April 28, 2017 and CVWMA is working with the TAC on a response.

Mrs. K. Hynes reminded the Board that she and Mr. R. Nolan will be attending the SWANA Conference the following week in Virginia Beach.

Mrs. K. Hynes reminded the Board the TAC meets on May 4th at 9:00am and the Executive Committee Meeting is on May 9th at 2:00pm. Mrs. K. Hynes mentioned that the board will be back in Richmond for the May 19th board meeting, and the Audit Committee is on May 24th at 1:00pm.

Old/New Business

With no further business to come before the Board, Chairman Lane opened the floor for a motion to adjourn the CVWMA Board of Directors meeting at 10:00 a.m. The motion was made by Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico), seconded by Mr. S. Wyatt (M-Hanover) and carried that the April 21, 2017 Board of Directors' meeting be adjourned.



CERTIFICATE

I, J. Allen Lane, Chairman of the CVWMA, certify that the foregoing minutes are a true and correct copy of the minutes of the April 21, 2017 regular meeting of the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority (CVWMA) Board of Directors. These minutes were adopted at a CVWMA Board meeting held at 9:00 a.m., May 19, 2017. Given under my hand and seal of the CVWMA this 19th day of May 2017.

J. Allen/Lane, Chairman

RESOLUTION 17-10

A resolution awarding a contract for Collecting and Recycling Textiles between the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority and Goodwill of Central Virginia and authorizing the Special Project Service Agreements with participating local jurisdictions for a five (5) year period commencing on May 1, 2017.

THE CENTRAL VIRGINIA WASTE MANAGEMENT AUTHORITY RESOLVES:

WHEREAS, the report included as Staff Agenda Item No. 10 of the April 2017 Board Agenda outlined the proposed Textile Collecting and Recycling Services between the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority and Goodwill of Central Virginia; and

WHEREAS, the Executive Director is authorized, subject to General Counsel's review and approval, to execute a contract for Textile Collecting and Recycling Services between the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority and Goodwill of Central Virginia; and

WHEREAS, the Executive Director is authorized, subject to General Counsel's review and approval, to execute Special Project Service Agreements between the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority and member localities as requested; and

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that this resolution shall be in full force and effect upon its passage.

Adopted this 21th of April, 2017

ATTEST:

J. Allen Lane, Chairman

RESOLUTION 17-11

A resolution authorizing an addendum to the Solid Waste Transporting and Disposal Services Contract between the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority and County Waste (formerly Virginia Waste Services) and an amendment to the Special Project Service Agreement between CVWMA and Chesterfield County.

THE CENTRAL VIRGINIA WASTE MANAGEMENT AUTHORITY RESOLVES:

WHEREAS, the report included as Staff Agenda Item No. 11 of the April 2017 Board Agenda identified the mutual interest by the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority, Chesterfield County, and County Waste, LLC formerly, Virginia Waste Services, Inc. and to amend the Contract for Solid Waste Transporting and Disposal and the Special Project Service Agreement to include an hourly rate for labor and equipment on Sundays; and

WHEREAS, the Executive Director is authorized, subject to General Counsel's review and approval, to execute an addendum to the contract for Solid Waste Transporting and Disposal Services between the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority and County Waste, LLC formerly Virginia Waste Services; and

WHEREAS, the Executive Director is authorized, subject to General Counsel's review and approval, to execute an Amendment to the Special Project Service Agreement between the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority and Chesterfield County.

THEREFORE, **BE IT RESOLVED**, that this resolution shall be in full force and effect upon its passage.

Adopted this 21st of April, 2017

ATTEST:

J. Allen Lane, Chairman